February 17, 2009
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular February 17, 2009  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, February 17, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      (absent)
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News, Jonelle Davis, Greensboro News & Record, and WFMY.
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.   He then asked for a moment of silence for the family of Mr. Benny Eanes, a city employee who was killed at Draper Elementary School.  
INVOCATION:

Deacon Nelson Hairston, representing the New St. Paul Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

PRESENTATIONS & RECOGNITIONS:

Recognition of Tiger Tek Industrial Services:

The memorandum explained that the Director of Business Development, Mr. Mike Dougherty, would like to recognize Tiger Tek for its selection as Business North Carolina Magazine’s Small Business of the Year for 2008. A ceremony for this company took place in Winston-Salem last year, but to his knowledge, nothing has been done locally to acknowledge this achievement.

While Tiger Tek is technically located outside the city limits at this time, it started as an Eden company and they worked very diligently to find them a suitable new facility. Their presence in Rockingham County is very beneficial to existing and potential new industry.

Mr. Mike Dougherty asked Mr. Wade Taylor, the Vice President of marketing with the Partnership for Economic Development and Mr. Peter Mitchell the President of Tiger Tek to come forward.  He explained that a few years ago Tiger Tek was located on Bridge Street.  He then presented them with a plaque recognizing them for being selected as Business North Carolina Magazine’s Small Business of the Year for 2008.
Proclamation:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle read the following proclamation honoring National African American History Month.  

NATIONAL AFRICAN AMERICAN HISTORY MONTH

 PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, National African American History Month celebrates the contributions that African Americans have made to American History in their struggles for freedom and equality and deepens our understanding of our Nation’s history; and  

WHEREAS, the history of people of African heritage is unique and rich and goes back thousands of years.  It includes some of the greatest, most advanced and innovative societies in the history of human existence that we can all draw inspiration from; and 

WHEREAS, National African American History Month had its origins in 1915 when historian and author Dr. Carter Godwin Woodson founded what is now known as the Association for the Study of African American Life and History.  Dr. Woodson selected February, the month that included the birthdays of Abraham Lincoln and Frederick Douglass, two key figures in the history of African Americans; and

WHEREAS, National African American History Month is a time for all Americans to remember the stories and teachings of those who helped build our nation, took a stance against prejudice to build lives of dignity and opportunity, advanced the cause of civil rights, and strengthened families and communities; and 

WHEREAS, during National African American History Month all Americans are encouraged to reflect on past successes and challenges of African Americans and look to the future to continue to improve society so that we live up to the ideals of freedom, equality and justice; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem, City of Eden, do hereby proclaim the month of February 2009 to be 
NATIONAL AFRICAN AMERICAN HISTORY MONTH

in the City of Eden and encourage all City of Eden residents to join me in celebrating the collective ingenuity, creativity, cultures and traditions of African Americans and commit ourselves to raise awareness and appreciation of African American History Month by participating in educational events honoring the contributions of African Americans. 

Presented this 17th day of February, 2009.








Wayne Tuggle







Mayor Pro Tem
ATTEST

Sheralene S. Thompson, 
City Clerk, CMC

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked Ms. Elretha Perkins to come forward and presented her with the proclamation.  He then asked her to explain the cultural display that was in the history room.  

Ms. Perkins thanked them for acknowledging Black History Month and also the people who had attended and supported the cause as they have worked very hard.  She then asked Ms. Gloria Purcell to stand and thanked her for her help.  She noted that Ms. Purcell knew more black history than she did and they both put everything together and made it work.  She added that it was an honor and a privilege to put it together, it brought a lot of tears and it brought a lot of joy.  She closed by inviting everyone to come out and help them celebrate Black History Month.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle added that everyone should take the opportunity to go by and visit the display.  He thanked them all for their participation.  
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle set the agenda as there were no additions or deletions.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

There were no public hearings scheduled to be heard.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Albert Osborne, Center Church Road, spoke regarding the Park Ordinance (Item a under New Business -  Consideration and adoption of amendment to City Code Chapter 13, Article VI, Prohibiting Sex Offenders in Parks & Recreation Area
Mr. Osborne explained that he realized that this was not a popular position to take but he was opposed to the park ordinance as it was too severe.  No one in this community was perfect.  The fact that they have a registered sex offender in the area was not the reason to block these people from normal recreation.  Inside their parks were baseball fields, tennis courts and swimming pools.  As a regular event where people pay to go to these events they should be open to the offender and to their family.  If you block those offenders in a sense from having normal recreations [then] you intensify the need for them to go the improper recreation which they tend to go to anyway.  The blocking of the park from open access to the sex offender may be a good idea but in these events where people pay to get into, which were unlimited, really, that was the idea of their park system, to give people a place to recreate and stay in the community and to not have to leave.  
He stated that he realized that these people, and he was assuming as he had not read the ordinance, that it only deals with registered sex offenders and not things such as divorcees, people who have done crack, [or] been in whorehouses, and all those others of us who have not done exactly what we should have done, people who may be homosexuals in their community and have not been caught for sodomy or any of the other offenses which do not make people great people, but his statement was, none of them were great people.  They were all saved by grace and if they block the people from having any activities that were proper activities, and this was a small town, they did not have a whole lot other than what goes on in the city park and what goes on in what public recreational activities they have, were they going to block the people who have had any drug convictions, a whole lot of sex offenses come from that.  He asked if they were going to block the people who have any misconduct at all.
Mr. Jim Matthews, 550 Monroe Street, spoke regarding chickens in the city (Item b under New Business -   Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.
Mr. Matthews explained that he did own some chickens and they were Bantam chickens.  He explained that were about half the size of a full size chicken and they were like pets.  He and his wife got them around Easter time mainly for his grandchildren.  He explained that he built a state of the art chicken coop for them with a tile floor, a drainage system, it was heated and lighted and he has had no problems with any of his neighbors.  He noted that the coop was situated well away from any house or residence and his was probably about 300 to 400 feet away from any kind of residence.  

He pointed out that Mr. James Moorefield who owns Moorefield’s Business Supply lived right behind him and Mr. David Price who owned David Price Auto Works lived right across the street.  He noted that Mr. Price has told him that he has no problem with it and he has taken him eggs before.  Mr. Price told him that he loved hearing the chickens as it reminded him of the country.  It had also not created any kind of problem for Mr. Moorefield and he did not even know he had chickens until he took him some eggs.  

He stated that he became very upset when he read this in the paper.  He explained that his wife likes taking care of the chickens as she looks after his bedridden mother and somebody has to be with her 24 hours a day and these things have been company to her.  He closed by stating that these were not ordinary chickens, they were a fancy and rare breed.  He did not think they should punish the people who go by the ordinance now and he did not think they should cut this out all together because this country was trying to go green.  
Mr. Bill Roland, 401 Clover Court, The Meadows, spoke regarding chickens in the city (Item b under New Business -   Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.

Mr. Roland explained that he was not against folks having chickens as pets.  He stated that they at The Meadows have what he considered a rooster farm right next door.  Those roosters were chained.  They were in coops and there were over 50 coops.  Roosters did not just crow in the morning at the break of dawn they crow continuously throughout the day.  It was a noise hindrance to the neighborhood and they have had folks come through to buy houses and they have been turned away because of this.  There was also sign out there that those roosters were for sale and they were for sale in a residential area.  There was also a recognized stench that was in the neighborhood and they would notice the stench late at night and it was coming from the roosters.  He stated that he was not saying do away with chickens as pets but as a business, they needed something done.  

Mr. Duane Manus, 413 E. Meadow Road, spoke regarding chickens in the city (Item b under New Business -   Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.

Mr. Manus explained that he was the one who had the roosters.  They were show birds and he did sell them.  He pointed out that right now he was glad that he did because his work was not operating [but] about 25% and if it was not for his chickens he would be homeless.  He stated that he loved his chickens like most people there loved their dogs.  He took care of them, fed and watered them daily and cleaned up after them daily.  He closed by stating that he would love to keep his chickens.
Mr. Kenan Wright, spoke regarding chickens in the city (Item b under New Business -   Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.

Mr. Wright explained that he was not aware that he had signed up to speak.  He stated that actually he was planning on coming.  He did not have anything against chickens.  He was not really sure exactly what the best approach was, whether there should be a limit to the amount of chickens inside the city limits or whether you should limit the roosters.  He did know it was an issue in some areas and there were pros and cons.  Since he did not have any prepared remarks he was just going to come in supporting the neighbors in that one particular area.  He knew that it was an issue but he did not know what the answer was.
Mr. Davis Montgomery, Duke Energy, introduced Mr. Steve Townsend the new manager at the Dan River and Buck Steam Station.  

Mr. Montgomery explained that he wanted to talk a bit about some changes taking place with their Dan River plant.  That plant was going to be transformed into a different type of plant than it was today and the manager for the plant and the one they were building at Buck Steam Station was Mr. Steve Townsend.  He noted that Mr. Townsend would be in the area and community on a frequent basis. 

Mr. Lindley Butler, Cedar Lane, Reidsville, spoke regarding the river access.
Mr. Butler explained that he was asked to be the spokesperson for the river committee and as the Council discusses their budget next month; their committee has been the driving force in creating river accesses needed.  The Leaksville Landing, Island Ford, the Smith River Greenway was going in right now and they hoped the Draper [landing] at the 700 bridge.  The Draper access was originally designed as a low cost access but they have driveway, parking lots and steps for hand-carried boats.  The city allocated $20,000 for the access in the current fiscal year and that was enough to complete the project.  In July the Draper citizens asked the city to build a ramp for motorized boats.  Staff revealed that the ramp would require cutting through the river’s banks as well as increasing the size of the parking lot and moving the driveway entrance to accommodate both trails.  This level of construction would require State and Federal permits, plans, technical evaluation and increased the project’s expense to $80,000.  The Draper citizens tried to raise the additional $60,000 but so far they are unable to do so.  He explained that at their meeting on November 10, the committee discussed the plan for the access with Draper leaders and commended them for their efforts. They voted to recommend moving forward for the present with the original plan of building an access for canoes, carriers and john boats which can be expanded, and according to Steve Hale emergency personnel would be able to access the river by the steps in the original design.  The Draper landing access would provide the citizens and visitors access to the river that was not at this time accessible and unlike that section of the boat landing he pointed out that the river was shallow and rocky below the 700 bridge and best suited for hand carried boats.  He noted that the Boy Scout Eagle project has completed a fordage around the Duke Power Dam which has just been reopened and gives them an extra five miles of river through the city and the Draper landing would be where this would end.  He stated that the season will begin soon and they feel that delaying this project will prevent them from using the river this year and the city has already invested $20,000.  He stated that they respectfully requested that the Council move forward with this.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Planning Organization Boards and Commissions Appointments. 
The following appointments still need to be made for the 2009 calendar year. We respectfully request that you consider these at the February Council meeting.

If you have questions, please do not hesitate to call me.

Ward 1 (Turner);

Bill Mike
Tree Board

Term expired 2008

Mayor:

Roger Brown
Board of Adjustment
Term expired 2008

ETJ Appointments:

Matt Smith
Planning Board

2 absences* (40%)

Becky Shomali
Planning Board

Term expired 2008

Terry Shelton
Board of Adjustment
Term expired 2008

Please note that ETJ appointments must be made by the City Council and submitted to the Rockingham County Commissioners for approval.

* Note: Members with 3 consecutive absences or more than 33% of all meetings must either be reappointed or replaced.
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Carter to appoint Matt Smith (Planning Board), Becky Shomali (Planning Board) and Terry Shelton (Board of Adjustment) as ETJ Appointments.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Myott to appoint Jennifer Griffin (Ward 7) to replace Pat Whitten on the Community Appearance Commission.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

(b)  Consideration of a Resolution of Intent to close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive.  SC-05-02.   
The City received a Petition from D. R. Development Corporation and Eden Elderly Housing, Ltd. dated September 7, 2005, to close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive.  The Resolution of Intent and maps show the proposed closings.  A motion to adopt the Resolution and to call a public hearing is in order.

This request was considered by the City Council and the Resolution adopted on January 17, 2006, and the public hearing was scheduled for February 21, 2006.

The item was pulled from the agenda by the City Attorney on February 21, 2006, “due to a problem with the map.”  The item was never placed on the agenda for a public hearing or adoption.  Therefore, we need to start the process from the beginning and have these streets officially closed for the City of Eden Traffic map.

Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, explained that the City has received a petition signed by the owner of 100 percent of the abutting property requesting that a section of East Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive be closed. The subject portion of these streets was rerouted as part of the development of the Wal Mart property and construction of the new portion of East Harris Place.  
The Eden City Code, Chapter 13, Article 3, Division 3, and N.C.G.S. 160A-299 authorize the City Council, upon recommendation of the Planning Board, to consider closing or vacating of a street in accordance with the rules and procedures set forth therein. Furthermore, it permits the City Council to close a street provided that after a public hearing has been held, it appears to the satisfaction of the Council that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that the city has no interest in preserving the dedication of such street or alley for municipal purposes, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property.



The following public utilities and public service corporations have been contacted in response to this street closing and have issued the following comments in regards to their utility lines and future utility plans for the area:
City of Eden Engineering – No objections to the closing.

The following companies have yet to respond to inquiries regarding locations of utilities in this area or their future plans:


Piedmont Natural Gas


Sprint


Duke Power Co.


Time Warner Cable 


Dan River Water

According to the N.C. General Statutes and the Eden City Code, before the city can close a street, the City Council must be satisfied of two matters: 

1. 
That the street closing is not contrary to the public interest. 

2. 
That no individual who owns property in the vicinity of the street is deprived of reasonable means 
of ingress and egress to that property because of the street closing.
In regards to the required findings, the Planning and Inspections Department issues the following comments: 

Contingent upon comments from the public service corporations, the staff is of the opinion that the street is not required for public utility service for the area. 

Due to the reworking of the intersection of East Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive, staff is of the opinion that the sections of the streets to be closed are no longer necessary to the general public for travel and traffic circulation in the area. 

Based upon the fact that all properties in this area have their primary access off of the new portion of East Harris Place or the existing, unaltered section of Hidden Valley Drive, the staff is of the opinion that no one would be denied reasonable means of ingress and egress because of the closing. 

In conclusion, the staff recommends, based upon these stated findings, that the street be closed as requested. 

RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO CLOSE 

PORTIONS OF E. HARRIS PLACE AND HIDDEN VALLEY DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following portions of East Harris Place located within the city limits of the City of Eden:

Original East Harris Place Right of Way Removal From Dedication

Beginning at an iron pipe in the northern right of way of East Harris Place; said point being the southeast corner of the property of the Greensboro News and Record as recorded in Deed Book 854, Page 1063 at the Rockingham County Register of Deeds; running thence from said point of Beginning along a curve to the right having a radius of 386.94 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 55° 13' 13" East, 293.96 feet to a point; thence crossing East Harris Place to the southern right of way, South 57° 06' 16" West, 50.00 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the left having a radius of 336.94 feet with a chord bearing and distance of North 54° 13' 29" West, 245.11 feet to a point; thence North 00° 39' 52" West, 51.55 feet to the point and place of Beginning. This property being a portion of the right of way described in Map Book 28, Page 289 and being the portion of the right of way to be removed from dedication in Map Book 54, Page 45 at the Rockingham County Register of Deeds.

Additional East Harris Place Right of Way Removal From Dedication

Beginning at a point in the southern right of way of the new alignment of East Harris Place as recorded in Map Book 54, Page 45 in the Rockingham County Register of Deeds; said point being located North 88° 30' 04" East, 140.66 feet from the beginning of the new right of way dedication for said realignment of East Harris Place as recorded in Map Book 54, Page 45; running thence from said point of Beginning along a curve to the right having a radius of 20 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 49° 18' ​23" East, 27.95 feet to a point; thence South 04° 58' 53" East, 20.32 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the left having a radius of 225 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 18° 56' 19" East, 108.54 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the right having a radius of 336.94 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 19° 47'​ 40" East, 152.75 feet to a point; thence crossing said right of way North 83° 18' 23" East, 50.00 feet to a point in the eastern right of way; thence along a curve to the left having a radius of 386.94 feet with a chord bearing and distance of North 19° 47' 40" West, 175.41 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the right having a radius of 175 feet with a chord bearing and distance of North 18° 56' 19" West, 84.42 feet to a point; thence North 04° 58' 53" West 20.32 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the right having a radius of 20 feet with a chord bearing and distance of North 39° 20' 37" East, 27.95 feet to a point in the Southern right of way of the new East/West alignment of East Harris Place; thence with the southern right of way of East Harris Place along a curve to the right having a radius of 1890 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 84° 09'​ 45" West 32.59 feet to a point; thence continuing with the southern right of way of the new East Harris Place along a curve to the right having a radius of 1890 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 85° 30' 45" West 56.47 feet to the point and place and Beginning. This property being all of the southern stub of right of way tying the new East/West alignment of East Harris Place to the remaining old alignment of East Harris Place along the Eden Elderly Housing Ltd. property as shown of Map Book 54, Page 45 and a portion of the right of way along the property of Eden Elderly Housing Ltd. as recorded in Map Book 28, Page 289 at the Rockingham County Register of Deeds.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 24th day of March, 2009 at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution will be published once week for four successive weeks prior to the said hearing, a copy of said Resolution be sent registered or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said streets as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and prominently posted in at least two (2) places along said streets.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing of said streets for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 17th day of February, 2009.

CITY OF EDEN

By:   Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
Attest:

Sheralene Thompson

City Clerk  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Turner to adopt the resolution and call for a public hearing to close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive (held March 24, 2009).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(c)  Renewal of the Resolution of Consideration:
Under North Carolina General Statutes, the Resolution of Consideration adopted by the Eden City Council on February 23, 2008, remains in effect for two years.  Staff is of the opinion that the Resolution of Consideration should be reviewed and renewed annually to be sure that all properties are included.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the requested amendment.  

Council Member Burnette asked if this in no way would alter a change to what has already been started to which Mrs. Stultz replied that was correct.  

RESOLUTION OF CONSIDERATION

A RESOLUTION IDENTIFYING THE AREA DESCRIBED HEREIN AS 

BEING UNDER CONSIDERATION FOR ANNEXATION AND NOTIFICATION 

TO CERTAIN PROPERTY OWNERS OF THEIR RIGHTS TO DELAYED ANNEXATION OF QUALIFIED PROPERTIES
BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden that:

Section 1.  Pursuant to G.S. 160A-49(i), the following described area is hereby identified as being under consideration for future annexation by the City of Eden, under the provisions of Chapter 160A, Article 4A, Part 3 of the General Statutes of North Carolina:

All those parcels of land identified on the map entitled “Resolution of Consideration Areas” attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.

Section 2.  Owners of agricultural land, horticultural land and forestland within the area under consideration of annexation as described in Section 1 above are hereby notified that they may have rights to a delayed effective date of annexation.  G.S. 160A-49(f1) and (f2) provide that land being taxed at present-use value qualifies for delayed annexation, and land that is eligible for present-use value taxation but which has not been in actual production for the time period required by G.S. 105-277.3 may qualify for delayed annexation by making application to the Rockingham County Tax Assessor for certification.  For qualified tracts, the annexation will not become effective for most purposes until the last day of the month in which the tract or part thereof becomes ineligible for present-use value classification under G.S. 105-227.4 or no longer meets the requirements of G.S. 160A-49(f1)(2).  Until annexation of a tract becomes effective, the tract will not be taxed by the City of Eden and will not be entitled to services from the City of Eden.

Section 3.  A copy of this Resolution shall be filed with the City of Eden Clerk.

Section 4.  This Resolution shall remain effective as provided by G.S. 160A-49(i).

Adopted this 17th day of February, 2009.







CITY OF EDEN







BY:Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
 ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson

City Clerk

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the renewal of the resolution of consideration.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Consideration and adoption of amendment to City Code Chapter 13, Article VI, Prohibiting Sex Offenders in Parks & Recreation Area
As discussed, the Parks and Recreation Department has received several inquiries concerning prohibiting sex offenders from entering City owned, leased, and operated parks and recreation areas.

Staff has done research on prohibiting sex offenders from entering parks and recreation areas across North Carolina. There are many cities and counties that have established ordinances prohibiting sex offenders from entering parks and recreation areas.  The General Assembly of North Carolina recently amended House Bill 933 to make it unlawful for any person required to register as a sex offender to knowingly be at any place where minors gather for regularly scheduled educational, recreational, or social programs.

Staff is asking that the City pass a City Ordinance to help ensure that all city owned, leased and operated parks and recreation areas in the City of Eden, which are not limited to parks, athletic field, recreation centers, greenways, river access points, etc., are covered.

The only exception for this would be if a registered sex offender is eligible to vote, then he/she may be present at a location listed above, if it is used as a voting place. A registered sex offender could only be at the site for the purpose of voting and not be at the site other than for purpose of entering and exiting the voting place.

Once this ordinance is passed, staff will post signage at the entrance of all parks and recreation areas that registered sex offenders are prohibited from entering City parks and recreation areas.  Signage will also be posted at concession stands, on doors entering parks and recreation facilities, and on walls inside parks and recreation facilities.

Staff can also mail letters to the registered sex offenders that are registered in the City of Eden and Rockingham County to help ensure they are aware that they are prohibited from entering City of Eden Parks and Recreation Areas, as some other municipalities have done.

Anyone who is found in violation of this ordinance shall be guilty of a Class 3 misdemeanor and shall be fined not more than five hundred dollars ($500) per offense and/or thirty (30) days in jail as set forth in North Carolina General Statute Sec. 14-4. 

The City Attorney has reviewed the attached ordinance and has indicated the ordinance is OK.

Mrs. Erin Gilley, City Attorney, explained that there was a new State Statue that was amended to basically make it a Class H felony for sex offenders to be present on any recreational area with children that was the primary purpose of that area.  As far as the reason for this amendment, this basically makes it a misdemeanor for sex offenders to be on any city owned properties that can be construed under the State Statute.  This would basically cover, the greenway, the river access point, any recreational area owned by the city that may not fall within the State Statute.  Now according to the State Statute they were not able to make it a Class H felony but it would be a misdemeanor.
Council Member Burnette asked if this would actually be a delineation of the State Statue to which Mrs. Gilley replied that was correct.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle stated that the State Statute was in place any way, no matter what, and all this does, it just clarifies some of the areas that would relate to the City of Eden.  He asked if he was correct in saying that.  

Mrs. Gilley replied that was correct and also areas that may not be covered under the State Statute but that would be covered under the city code, that could be the case here.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle pointed out that the State Statute was in place regardless of whether they did anything anyway to which Mrs. Gilley agreed. 

Council Member Turner asked what the State Statues say exactly.
Mrs. Gilley stated that it basically says that it should be unlawful for any person who is required to register as a sex offender to knowingly be at any of the following locations, on the premises of any place intended primarily for the use, care or supervision of minors, including but not limited to schools, children’s museums, childcare centers, nurseries and playgrounds.  And also within 300 feet of any location intended primarily for the use, care or supervision of minors when the place located on premises that are not intended primarily for the use, care, supervision of minors and even limited to malls, shopping centers and other property open to the general public or at any place where minors gather for regular scheduled recreational educational, recreational or social programs.  So if there is an area that was not covered under State Statute or could be not interpreted to be covered this would be covered under city code.
Council Member Ellis asked if they attend the baseball games in the summer time and they come and watch their son play. 

Mrs. Gilley explained that as far as the State Statute it could be interpreted that it could be a Class H felony, but it also may be, basically upon interpretation of whether that falls under State Statute, but it would be a misdemeanor under city code.

Council Member Ellis asked how many sex offenders were in the City of Eden to which Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle replied that it said 157 in Rockingham County.
Mrs. Gilley added that she was not sure how many were inside the City of Eden.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked if any of the registered sex offenders would get some type of registered mail to which Mrs. Gilley replied no, it would be posted.
Council Member Turner asked if this was mainly when children were present in the park or would this be anytime.
Mrs. Gilley replied it would be any time and that was the difference between the State Statue and the city’s ordinance.  The State Statute basically says anything intended primarily for the use of children but the city ordinance would be anytime they were on city recreational property.

Council Member Myott asked for clarification, even though there were no children to which Mrs. Gilley replied, that was the proposed amendment

Council Member Burnette asked if they knew how this might compare to some of the other cities who have adopted similar ordinances.

Mrs. Gilley replied that she knew it was very similar to one passed in Greensboro and one in Reidsville.

Council Member Turner stated that she had a citizen who called this afternoon and she felt obligated to give her story in this matter.  She explained that the citizen has a son who is 17 years old and he made an extremely bad decision with an underage young lady and he now has a criminal record that would make him register as a sex offender.  He has to report his residence and any change of residence for 10 years and in 10 years he will be 27 years old.  By law he cannot go to their parks, he cannot if he has family, take his children to their park so she just wanted people to be aware that there were many levels of people who have committed these sorts of crimes and not everyone of them was the violent sex offender that you might read about in the news or on television.  She was saying that they were not asking people with criminal records, such as drugs or alcohol abuse, they were not asking those people to register and really her point was the unknown sex offender was what you would really like to keep out of your recreational areas, but of course that was not possible.  She (the citizen) said that this creates somewhat of a false sense of security that your parks were going to be safe from any kind of activity of this sort.  She stated that she did not necessarily agree or disagree with her, she just felt like that was information for the Council, she was not able to contact everyone this afternoon, it was a great point she (Turner) had not thought of.
Council Member Burnette stated that he thought it might give you a false sense of security but he did think it would add another layer of protection to which Council Member Turner agreed.
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve and adopt the amendment to city code chapter 13, article VI, prohibiting sex offenders in Parks & Recreation areas.  This motion carried.

(b)  Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.  CCA-09-01  
Over the years, city staff and council members have received numerous complaints about fowl – specifically chickens – being kept inside the city. Most of these complaints have to do with the noise made by the chickens and the general nuisance created by these birds. The current City Code allows farm animals, including fowl, to be kept inside the city provided they are not closer than 100 feet to another dwelling. This has been sufficient, for the most part, in keeping farm animals at a reasonable distance from other property owners. However, the 100 foot restriction does nothing to deal with the noise created by the chickens. This has created a nuisance for nearby property owners and can devalue adjacent properties.

Attached are the proposed City Code changes dealing with this matter. Staff recommends in favor of this amendment. In addition, staff recommends that any property owners currently keeping fowl on their property be given 6 months to comply with the code changes before any enforcement action is taken.

Mrs. Stultz explained that this request was submitted by the Planning Board.

Over the years, the Police Department and the Planning and Inspections Department have received numerous complaints about chickens and other fowl being kept in the City. Most of the issues have to do with the noise created by the birds. Staff is of the opinion that the keeping of chicken and other fowl normally located in more agricultural areas is not compatible with the more urban style uses normally located in the city. Keeping of such fowl can be detrimental to the adjacent properties, particularly in residential areas, by lowering property values and creating a general nuisance.

The existing ordinance addresses the keeping of fowl and farm animals by providing that they be kept no closer than 100 feet from another dwelling. However, the 100 foot provision does nothing to address the problem of noise created by the fowl, which can be heard from distances greater than 100 feet. Requiring that fowl be kept inside the dwelling will eliminate the noise problem, while still allowing birds of any type to be kept indoors as pets.

Based upon the foregoing information, staff recommends in favor of the text amendment.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle stated he was curious to know how long they have had this discussion as he had never heard it and he had been on Council, this was his second term.  
Mrs. Stultz replied that there was particular gentleman that lived on a street in Leaksville that was a pigeon keeper and above him was another street and everybody in the neighborhood looks down over what he has and when they call and say there was an odor, that means that one of her staff has to go out and see if they can indeed smell them.  Those kinds of things get make it very difficult to enforce.  She explained that some of those provisions were in the regular nuisance ordinance.  The other thing was those particular provisions that they were talking about this evening were enforced by the animal control section of the Police Department.  She noted that they were certainly better capable of dealing with animals than her staff, but they were dealt with lots of ways.  She explained that over the years they have had many discussions [and] they even have a special use permit process to keep horses and cows as a principal use inside the city limit.  She explained that you can keep them if you live on a site if that was the principal use they have a special use permit process.  She explained that it has only been used once but it was available.   She added that they pretty much steadily along have had complaints and issues with birds.
Council Member Myott stated that she had never heard a complaint about pigeons before.

Mrs. Stultz replied that they call and it was a nuisance issue.
Council Member Ellis questioned how many birds they were talking about.
Mrs. Stultz replied that there were a lot and pretty much scattered about the community.

Council Member Epps commented that they get a lot of complaints about chickens over in his ward; it may be Council Member Myott’s, as it was on the boundary.   He stated that he just wondered if there should not be a certain number and after so many complaints you have a fine.  He stated that he was raised on a farm with chickens and everything else and they got used to it, [however] he guessed city life was different.  He suggested that if there was some way they could study this further and look into it to see if there was a reasonable amount of birds they could have, chickens or fowls, and after get an official complaint, give a warning and get a fine.  
Mrs. Stultz replied that if someone has 25 birds and 3 people in a week complain and they are fined, the same 3 people will probably complain next week because the situation does not change.

Council Member Burnette agreed that they send this back.  He pointed out that they heard some really good discussions, some very good reasons to have chickens or fowl and reasons not to have them.  He stated that he thought what they need to really address were those that were really the nuisance problems and he did not know how to do that.  He suggested that it go back to the originator and include the City Attorney in this and to craft something that will address the nuisances such that as Mrs. Stultz recommends they can be properly addressed.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle added that he must say that he had some reservation about voting on anything when he heard it for the first time without going to see it himself.

Council Member Ellis asked Mr. Manus how many birds he had to which he replied probably 200 right now.  Council Member Ellis asked how many of those he would sell in a month to which Mr. Manus replied anywhere from 5 to 30.  Council Member Ellis questioned that he possibly sold one (1) a day to which Mr. Manus replied no.  Council Member Ellis asked if his clientele was from Eden or Rockingham County to which Mr. Manus replied sometimes and added that they come from Morganton, Wilkesboro, Washington state, Florida and all over the United States.

Council Member Carter asked how that was handled as a nuisance to which Mrs. Stultz replied that you could not.  She explained that she only remembered one incidence in her career where there was a family down on the east side on a residential lot in a small house and they had a pot load of chickens and a coop and the neighbors were up in arms and truly the only reason anything happened was that she happened to know the landlord personally and asked him if he could help get that situation resolved.  Right now as long as they were 100 feet from the nearest residence and not creating a stench issue at the time they are out there, and then they do not remove the birds, all they could make them do would be to clean up the pen.
Council Member Carter asked if someone out been out to Mr. Manus to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they have checked him in the past, but an ordinance amendment was not consisting to one person or one situation.  When they consider those things to change the ordinance it has to cover the entire community and not target a single one issue.  She pointed out that was where their community standard was about this issue.

Council Member Turner stated that in the case of The Meadows and Mr. Maness’ property, she asked if there had been some rezoning there as he had been there first.

Mr. Maness commented that his chickens were there first.
Council Member Turner stated that she just wondered because she realized that development was not a long standing residential development.
Mrs. Stultz replied that even if it had been, if The Meadows had been there 60 years and Mr. Maness moved in last week, or the man with all the pigeons moved in last week, as long as he met the basic requirements there was not one other limitation that could be made on how many he has. 

Council Member Turner questioned so there was nothing with the different kinds of zonings that they have that allows this in one area and it does not in others.
Mrs. Stultz replied that they did speak to a lot of those things in Residential-Suburban and that was unlikely to happen on lots in this area.
Council Member Burnette asked if there were no agriculture zoning within the city limits to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they did have some Residential-Suburban zoning.  She stated that if you look at the list they attached to the memorandum, that has to do with another issue they were talking about, but look at how many lots they have in this community that have 2 acres or more and there were over 500 of them in their jurisdiction.  So there was an awfully big opportunity for all kinds of activities and they do allow crop production in most of their residential districts.  This was really just what they all believed to be the community’s standards.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle questioned if this had ever been brought to the Council before to adopt an ordinance on as this was the first time he had heard it and it was like so many things they do and it at least gets the discussion started to try to refine it and do something to make it work, that was normally what they do.

Mrs, Stultz stated that it has been talked about her whole career but it never came …she and Council Member Myott had discussed it a number of times.  It was just an issue that really did need to be cared for and it has been an impossible situation for the Police Department because they hear from the citizens all the time.

Council Member Turner asked if they still currently had just one and a half Animal Control officers and if they were all keeping some kind of record.
Mrs. Stultz replied that they keep lots of records of complaints that they can care for however they did not normally keep records when somebody calls and there was nothing that could be done. 

Council Member Turner asked if they had any idea of the number of calls to which Planning Coordinator/Legal Assistant, Debra Madison replied that they get them every week. 
In response to Council Member Turner’s question as to how many Mrs. Stultz replied that it varied.  

Council Member Ellis asked Mr. Matthews if his was taken good care of to which Mr. Matthews replied that they were and he had no complaints from anybody and several people actually complimented him on it.
Council Member Ellis asked how many he had to which Mr. Matthews replied that he had about 12 to 15 Bantams.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Epps to send the ordinance back to us so that it can be looked at strictly more from a nuisance standpoint and try to make it definitive enough that we can put action with that.  

Council Member Carter asked Mr. Roland if everybody in his area were having the same problem to which Mr. Roland replied yes a lot of complaints within the neighborhood.

A Mr. Boyte spoke up and pointed out that Mr. Manus was a good neighbor and he had no complaints with him as a neighbor, but his chickens some of them were out and they have messed up his flower beds several time.  

Council Member Ells questioned if there were any trees between him and the lot to which Mr. Boyte replied just a fence.
Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Myott, Epps, Ellis, Tuggle, Turner and Burnette voted in favor of the motion.  Council Member Carter in opposition.  This motion carried.
(c)  Request to initiate an amendment to Chapter 6, Article II of the Eden City Code pertaining to nuisance provisions and call for a public hearing. CCA-09-02  
Due to some recent concerns, the Planning and Inspections Department is requesting that the City Council initiate an amendment to the Eden City Code, call a public hearing and request an ordinance be prepared for your March 17, 2009, meeting.

The request is to amend Chapter 6, Article II, Sec. 6-37 – the nuisance section of the Eden City Code to be amended as set out in the attached Staff Report.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the requested amendment.  The Planning Board will consider this request at their February meeting.

Mrs. Stultz explained that the North Carolina General Statutes provide the City of Eden’s ability to enforce nuisance abatement.  As with many other ordinances allowed by the Legislature, community standards set the conditions that constitute a public nuisance along with those specifically set out in the enabling legislation.

Over the years, we have amended our nuisance ordinance several times.  One such amendment that has created unforeseen consequences is when the 2 acre standard was added.  Attached you will find a list of more than 500 parcels of land within our jurisdiction that contain more than two acres. All of you are familiar with the lot on Center Church Road that has created numerous problems for the neighborhood and the 2 acre limit has prevented us from enforcing a maintenance standard in keeping with the rest of the area.

We have numerous commercial properties that are larger than two acres.  Consider the negative impact to the community if Gildan, Osborne Baptist Church, Morehead Hospital or another similar property stopped mowing their grass.  For example, many of the lots in The Oaks and Bear Slide are more than two acres.  At the present time, we could only mow 25 feet from the property lines.  We really do not believe that this was the intent of the ordinance.

Based upon the foregoing information, staff recommends in favor of this request.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to call for a public hearing (March 24) to amend Chapter 6 Article II of the City Code pertaining to Nuisance Provisions.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

(d)  Amendment of the Water and Sewer Extension Request on 660 Pierce Street requested by Peter Osborne.  
At the January 2006 regular meeting of the City Council, a request was approved under our water and sewer extension policy for the strip center that has been built at the corner of Pierce and Southwood.  At that time, the request was for the full 75% allowable by the policy.  These payments are made after the ad valorem taxes are paid in January of each year.  The owner would receive five annual payments.

The first payment should have been made to Mr. Osborne on January 2007.  At this point the full value of the center was not reached due to the fact that the structure was not complete by January 1, 2006.

The January 1, 2008 payment was not made because the amount of the taxes paid did not reach the full amount of the requested reimbursement.  Therefore to date he has not received any payment on this project.

The building permit issued reflected an appropriate value that would have supported the original application.  I have spoken with the County Tax Office myself over the course of the last year and the manner in which they appraise properties such as this one’s negatively impacts the value.

Mr. Osborne has proposed that his application be reduced from 75% of the value of the cost of the improvements to 66%.  Much of the new commercial development we have experience in the past five years has been in this area.  Therefore, based upon the information presented I recommend that you amend his request as submitted.

The amount originally to be paid to Mr. Osborne for five years was $18,240 per year.  The amount of the request is $14,157 per year for five years. Which is $20,415 less than the original approval.

Council Member Burnette asked if this was the latest evaluation to which Mrs. Stultz replied that it was.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to amend the Water & Sewer Extension Request on 660 Pierce Street as requested by Peter Osborne.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(e)  Consideration of Clarence Evans Request for Sewer to Virginia Property:
Mr. Clarence Evans has requested that sewer be extended to property that he owns just across the line into Virginia.  The property contains warehouses that he owns that he is trying to market for economic development. The property adjoins Wright Company property near Northridge on Friendly Road.  The Wright Company has indicated their willingness to permit the easement.

There was a discussion and tacit agreement with Mr. Evans to make the connection a number of years ago, but nothing in writing can be found and Mr. Evans acknowledges that he has nothing in writing either.

During the conversation with Mr. Evans, we shared with him that if the Council should approve the connection he would have to acquire all easements and pay for all of the installation costs.  He has also been told that staff would only recommend that he be given approval contingent upon the City having capacity to accept the sewer at the time the new development is proposed.

Based upon the foregoing information and with the conditions stated, staff recommends in favor of the request.  
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 
Financial Report – Tammie McMichael
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	Add:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	  Matured Investments
	
	
	
	 $       6,000,000 
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer from Water & Sewer to General Fund
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	  Revenue less Disbursements
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A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the Financial Report.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services - No Report
D. Engineering - No Report
E. Economic & Tourism Development 

Economic Development  – Mike Dougherty
Mr. Mike Dougherty did not read his report.
Project 2015

A report will be given on the status of this project at the February City Council meeting. As of February 6th, no Justice and Public Safety Sub-committee appointments had been made, so those members could not be scheduled for lobbying efforts. We have received a proposal from an individual who is being considered as a formal lobbyist for the project and are in the process of reviewing it.

Other Economic Development Projects

Those projects that can be discussed will be presented to City Council the evening of the session.

Mrs. Cindy Adams gave the following report:
Tourism Development  – Cindy Adams

WEBSITE

Work is underway for the new tourism website www.exploreedennc.com.  We contracted with Thad Rodgers of Ad Graphics Resource. The project is projected to be completed by March 15. The site will incorporate a lot of information including the Land of Two Rivers video, information on heritage tourism, outdoor recreation, shopping & dining, Eden Drive In, etc. 

TRAVEL SOUTH

We are working very hard toward this showcase that will take place the first week of April. This is the largest “tour operator” show in the Southeast. Robin Yount, Judy Yarborough and I are meeting weekly to plan and strategize. This experience is helping us see what kinds of packages tour groups want. For example:  Soft Adventure, Historical-Cultural Tours, Southern Music and many others. We will also learn how other organizations like ourselves are marketing. This is going to a great opportunity to showcase all that Rockingham County has to offer visitors from all over the country.

POTTERY FESTIVAL

The Pottery Festival is scheduled for June 6, 2009 and will be held in the former Goodwill facility in Kingsway Plaza. The applications have already been mailed to the potters and we are beginning to receive responses already.

ARGUS CAMERA

Last year a group that collects vintage Argus Cameras held their annual meeting in Eden. Because they were treated so nice last year they are going to be staying with us again in May. These collectors come from all over the United States. Ron Norwood was the only attendee from North Carolina.

RALEIGH RECREATION GROUP

We have a group of 50 active seniors coming from the Raleigh Parks & Recreation Department on March 27. They will be touring King’s Chandelier, Chinqua-Penn, having lunch at Whistle Jacket Grille and ending up with a tour at Miller Brewing Company.

FARMER’S MARKET

The Leaksville Merchants and I are investigating the possibilities of developing a Farmer’s Market in the downtown area. I have set a meeting with Brenda Sutton of the Cooperative Extension Service to talk about the logistics and seek some good advice on how to get started.

COMMUNITY INVITATIONAL SOFTBALL TOURNAMENT 

Johnny Farmer and I are working with MillerCoors to create a business to business softball tournament that will benefit local charities and be held at Freedom Park. All this came at the request of MillerCoors. We are working toward some possible dates in late July or early August. (The only two dates left available for Freedom Park!!) This should prove to be a lot of fun and help a lot of organizations as well.

OCCUPANCY TAX UPDATE

We ended the year 2008 down 2.3% from 2007. Rockingham County Tourism Development was down 3.6%. In this economy I feel very fortunate to have had such a small loss. 

CO-OP ADVERTISING

We are continuing to partner with the Rockingham County TDA and Reidsville on some national ad campaigns. None of this would be possible without the collaboration of all three agencies being involved. We are partnering to advertise in Outside Magazine, North Carolina Outdoor Recreation Guide and the North Carolina Heritage Guide. All of which have large readerships.

LOGO & AD UPDATE

With the help of Deanna Hunt and Christine Federico of Spark Branding we have developed some great pieces that will be used in future advertising. Copies of these are attached to this report.

QUILT SHOW TRIP

I will be traveling with Carla Huffman and some ladies from the Garden of Eden Center that will be attending the Mid-Atlantic Quilt Festival in Hampton, VA on February 28th. This is a learning trip for me. We have scheduled the 2nd Annual Quilt Festival & Sale for October 2&3. I want to see a “big time” quilt show, take notes, talk with organizers and see if we can incorporate some of those successes into our show. This should be a lot of fun!

F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 
Johnny Farmer - Recreation
Mr. Farmer was out due to a death to his family and did not read his report.
The Parks and Recreation Department has begun scheduling Freedom Park for 2009, and as indicated in the attached, the Freedom Park Ball Fields are booked every weekend from the first week of March 2009 to the end of November 2009.  There are also other events booked throughout the year such as the monthly Concert in the Park series, special events, and other activities for our residents and visitors.  This list does not include the daily events that take place such as the Youth Baseball Leagues, Adult Softball Leagues, soccer, football, picnic shelter rentals, skate park use, walking track use, playground use, etc.

Staff is looking forward to a very busy year at Freedom Park and believes the weekend tournaments will have a good economic impact on or City, and the daily activates will provide the residents with a wide variety of quality recreational programs and activities during 2009.

G. Police - No Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections - No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes:  January 20, 2009.  
(b) Request for a temporary sign from the First Presbyterian Church for a special event.
The Planning Department has received a request for a temporary sign to be located in the public right-of-way at NC 14 and Arbor Lane (at BB&T).  The request was submitted by First Presbyterian Church for a special event to be held at the church the first weekend of each month from March through June of this year. The sign would be up from February 18 through February 28. The contact persons for this event are Stephen Epperly at 276-340-5690 or Kim Meeks at the church.

(c) Approval and adoption of a motion to solicit bids for the 2009-2010 Street Resurfacing 
Contract.  
The Engineering Department has proposed a list of street sections for resurfacing on the “FY 2009-10 Street Resurfacing Contract”. The scope of work consists of 35 street sections with a length of 31,640 linear feet or 5.99 miles. The date of availability for the contract is September 1, 2009.

This contract will be completed in two parts in order to provide us some additional time to complete utility upgrades on several of the streets scheduled to be resurfaced. The street sections that are scheduled for utility upgrades will be resurfaced in the spring of 2010 under this contract. If the utility upgrades are not completed or sufficient Powell Bill funding is not available, resurfacing of some of these streets may have to be postponed.

The Engineering Department requests authorization from the City Council to solicit bids for the “FY 2009-10 Street Resurfacing Contract”. The bid opening is tentatively scheduled for March. Once the bids are received and a responsive low bidder has been determined, a recommendation on award of the contract will be presented to Council for approval.

(d) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #5 – Transferring Money from Drug Forfeiture 
Account to General Fund to Cover Expenditures in Drug Forfeiture Line Items.  
The attached budget amendment transfers money from the drug forfeiture account to the General Fund to cover expenditures in the drug forfeiture line items.  Below is a breakdown of each line item and the specific expenditures.

	MICELLANEOUS

	10-4310-29902

	IACP Conference
	 $            247.00 

	Chief's Office Renovations
	           48,783.98 

	
	 $        49,000.98 

	

	TRAINING/TRAVEL

	10-4310-39501

	IACP Conference
	 $         1,959.60 

	NCPEA/NCACP Joint Conference
	            3,084.69 

	SWAT Training
	            6,941.37 

	
	 $       11,985.66

	BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS

	10-4310-54200

	Kitchen Renovations
	 $            286.98 

	C/O EQUIPMENT – DEPRECIABLE

	10-4310-57200

	Live Scan Station
	 $       26,305.00

	C/O EQUIPMENT/NON-DEPREC

	10-4310-57201

	MDT Project
	 $       50,169.75

	Weapons
	          10,509.09 

	Tactical Vest Covers
	            1,015.00 

	Radio Holders
	            1,055.56 

	Gas Masks
	            2,973.86 

	
	 $       65,723.26 
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	 To 
	 Amount 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenue
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	PD Fed/State Drug Forteiture
	10-3431-41900
	 $                              -   
	 $     153,303.00 
	 $        153,303.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Miscellaneous Drug Forf
	10-4310-29902
	 $                              -   
	 $        49,001.00 
	 $          49,001.00 

	Police Training/Travel Drug Forf
	10-4310-39501
	 $                              -   
	 $        11,986.00 
	 $          11,986.00 

	Police Bldg Impr Drug Forf
	10-4310-54200
	 $                              -   
	 $             287.00 
	 $                287.00 

	Police C/O Equip/Depr Drug Forf
	10-4310-57200
	 $                              -   
	 $        26,305.00 
	 $          26,305.00 

	Police C/O Equip/NonDepr Drug Forf
	10-4310-57201
	 $                              -   
	 $        65,724.00 
	 $          65,724.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        153,303.00 

	Transferring money from the Federal Forfeiture
	
	
	

	Bank Account to the General Fund.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of February, 2009.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
	
	


(e) Consideration and adoption of Resolution Authorizing the Disposal of Personal Property by 
Private Sale at a Negotiated Price.  (Gary Benthin – Police)
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSAL OF PERSONAL PROPERTY BY PRIVATE SALE AT A NEGOTIATED PRICE
WHEREAS, the Eden City Police Department owns a 2000 Mercedes Benz VIN WDBLI65G2YF157555, hereinafter referred to as “the property”; and   
WHEREAS, the Eden City Police Department believes that its resources would be better served if the property were sold and the proceeds used to promote current investigations and enforcement; and
WHEREAS, the Eden City Police Department desires to dispose of the property by private negotiation and sale at a negotiated price as authorized by North Carolina General Statute §160A-266; and
WHEREAS, Tammie McMichael, Director of Finance, is an appropriate city official to dispose of the property by private sale at a negotiated price.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council for the City of Eden that the 2000 Mercedes Benz VIN WDBLI65G2YF157555 be disposed of by private negotiation and sale at a negotiated price and that Tammie McMichael be authorized to dispose of the property by private sale at a negotiated price.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 17th day of February, 2009.

CITY OF EDEN

By      Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
        ATTEST:   

        Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(f) Consideration of Resolution to Receive Funds from Economic Recovery Stimulus Bill, via the 
Federal Clean Water Act, for use in Replacing 2-Inch Galvanized Water Mains.  (Bev O’Dell – 
Engineering)

In order to remain eligible to receive possible funding from the proposed Economic Recovery Stimulus Bill, the Public Water Supply Section of the North Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Resources has requested that cities interested in receiving those funds meet certain criteria.  Enclosed is a copy of a letter sent to Sid Harrell of the PWSS in an effort to meet one of the requirements established thus far.

Information received from PWSS indicates a preference will be given to entities that also submit an application for funding from the Revolving Fund program.  Part of the application process requires the adoption of the enclosed Resolution by the local governing body.  In order for the City of Eden to remain in position to possibly receive funding that may become available, I request that the Resolution by approved.

Information received from PWSS indicates that “the complete application will be due no later than 30 days after Congress authorizes funding, but timing constraints in the bill may require the deadline to be sooner.”

RESOLUTION BY GOVERNING BODY OF APPLICANT

WHEREAS,
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of drinking water distribution system, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden has need for and intends to construct a drinking water distribution system project described as 2-Inch Galvanized WL Replacements consisting of the replacement of approximately 23,000 LF of old galvanized water mains along various streets with 2-inch diameter PVC pipe, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden intends to request state loan assistance for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That the City of Eden, the Applicant, will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a State loan award.

That the Applicant will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the Applicant agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Eden to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Eden any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the Applicant will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That Wayne Tuggle – Mayor Pro Tem, the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the Applicant with the State of North Carolina for a (loan or grant) to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project:  to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That the Applicant has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 17th day of February, 2009 at Eden, North Carolina.







Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
CERTIFICATION BY RECORDING OFFICER

The undersigned duly qualified and acting City Clerk of the City of Eden does hereby certify:  That the above/attached resolution is a true and correct copy of the resolution authorizing the filing of an application with the State of North Carolina, as regularly adopted at a legally convened meeting of the City Council of the City of Eden duly held on the 17th day of  February, 2009; and, further, that such resolution has been fully recorded in the journal of proceedings and records in my office.  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this 17th day of  February, 2009.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

CLOSED SESSION:
Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel and also according to GS 143-318.11(a)(5) for the discussion on the sale of surplus properties at public auction.

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Ellis to go into Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel and also according to GS 143-318.11(a)(5) for the discussion on the sale of surplus properties at public auction.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 
OPEN SESSION:
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to return to Open Session.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
MOTION:

PAY GRADE AND JOB DESCRIPTION - EDEN POLICE DEPARTMENT:
 

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the initial job description and assign a pay grade (21) for the deputy police chief.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                          














Respectfully submitted































 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

Wayne Tuggle
Mayor Pro Tem
1
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